April 2, 2008

To:  Faculty Senate Council    

From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of March 12, 2008 Faculty Senate Council Meeting

Council Members Present:  Atkinson, Bachen, Boepple, Carmody, Edelstein, Dunlap, Feinstein, Garcia, Gilbert, Hall, He, Kreitzberg, Numan, Ostrov, Ou, Pan, Pappas, Peretti, Popalisky, Prior, Quatman, Riviello, Shin, Skowronek, Unger, Young

Excused: Bousquet, Fabris, Hoyle, Russell, Schaefer
Absent:  Dahlhoff, Rhee, Subramanian, Wilson
Invited Participants:  Dan Stepan, EMS Director; Lucia Gilbert, Provost; Alexander Field, Professor of Economics; Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies 

I.   The meeting was opened at 3:35 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Catherine Montfort.   The minutes of the February 13 meeting were approved with minor corrections.
II.  OPENING REMARKS

President Montfort reported that she met with Bob Warren on March 4.  Bob told her he had established an ad hoc committee to work with the Benefits Committee.  The ad hoc committee members are staff Jim Rowan and Monica Augustin, and faculty John Heineke and Cary Yang.  Their first meeting will be held March 13, 2008.  She continued by saying that Bob plans to address the needs of different age groups and provide programs for educating people about benefits.  Finally she mentioned that Bob will provide a document explaining the difference between the coverage received under Medicare versus the current SCU health plans.  He will be making a presentation at the April 9 Council meeting to further elaborate on the retiree healthcare topic.
III. LIBRARY ACQUISITIONS AND CONVOCATION

     A.  Provost Gilbert reported that about $250,000 annually is needed to keep up with new acquisitions.  She said the Information Technology budget has been reallocated to accomplish this as originally only half of this amount had been budgeted.  The Provost reported also that a $300,000 award had been received that is valid for three years, which will ease the burden and afford planning time.  She said also that library acquisitions will be part of the next Capital Campaign.
Continuing her report, she said that new acquisitions and library materials tied to the Core Curriculum are already built into the Core budget.  

A comment was made that the money spent on Second Life could be better spent if allocated towards real-life people and books.  The Council members and visitors agreed with the comment.  Lucia said she would look into this report back to the Council.  Please see the memo at the end of these minutes.
     B.  After opening remarks, Lucia asked those present if the Convocation should follow last year’s pattern, that is, classes until 3:20 p.m., then Mass of the Holy Spirit, followed by dinner (with or without a speaker).  If this option was selected, the convocation would be at a later date.
Another option was to use the pattern of two years ago with abbreviated classes ending at 11:15 a.m.., Mass at noon, followed by lunch, then the Convocation.
A third option would be to not bundle anything else with the Convocation.
After some discussion of whether it would be beneficial to separate the components of Mass, convocation, and a meal, an informational vote was taken:  16 voted to have classes end at 3:30 p.m., with something (to be determined) planned for after classes end; 2 voted to have abbreviated classes ending around noon with Mass at noon, lunch, and the Convocation; and 5 voted to have no Convocation.

In the discussion that followed it was noted that it is difficult for the graduate schools to attend if events are held in the late afternoon and early evening.  Another comment was that the abbreviated classes are a waste of time and that too much is being planned for one day.
IV. LARGE SCALE EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS

Undergraduate Dan Stepan reported that there will be a Mass Casualty Incident Training Session on Sunday, April 27 in O’Connor Hall.  He said that they will demonstrate their training in emergency situations.  They would like to purchase an Incident Trailer, which costs around $20,000 fully equipped with supplies.  This trailer would be capable of dealing with 50-100 patients rather than the 10-20 they now can help with their smaller vehicle.  In a follow up conversation with Jeanne Rosenberger, Vice Provost for Student Life, the Faculty Senate Chair learned that the EMS Program had not made a request to the university for additional supplies and equipment.  Learning this, Professor Montfort suggested to Dan Stepan that he contact Larry Wolfe and Jeanne Rosenberger to make such a request. 

V.  TEACHING LOAD ADJUSTMENT POLICY

Alex Field reported that the Leavey School of Business faculty at its February 27 meeting expressed opposition to any policy whose foundation rests on the premise that seven courses is the formal teaching load for faculty in the Business School.  A subsequently drafted statement has now been signed by 55 business school faculty.  Field explained that in 1982  then Dean Delbecq negotiated an agreement with the administration that the School’s teaching load would be 6 courses, acknowledging the larger  average class sizes in the school, and the need to offer a competitive load to build a distinguished faculty.   The statement argues that reaffirming 7 courses as the base load, which this policy would do, would adversely impact the recruitment and retention of faculty, and have significant competitive repercussions, particularly at the graduate level.  The statement suggests that a better way to move the school and university forward would be to remove the reference to 7 courses that continues to exist in the Faculty Handbook, and address the problems that gave rise to this policy by other means.  

Provost Gilbert commented that she has asked the deans to work with their faculty concerning scholarly productivity, to find a better balance between teaching and scholarship.  She said the issue is complicated and that, minimally, moving towards a 7-course load is not a goal.  Further discussion was deferred to the April meeting.
VI. CORE CURRICULUM

Diane Jonte-Pace reported on progress in implementing the new Core Curriculum.  In addition, she explained when courses will double dip in the new Core and how the Pathways component of the Core will work.  

    A. Progress: Diane described the Core honoraria, the summer workshops scheduled for June and July 2008, and the pilot courses for first year students that will be offered next year on “Cultures and Ideas” and “Critical Thinking and Writing.”  She referred faculty to two web sites:    MACROBUTTON HtmlResAnchor www.scu.edu/core2009
 and    MACROBUTTON HtmlResAnchor www.scu.edu/core2009/goals.cfm
. The first describes the Core requirements, the honorarium proposal process, the syllabus approval process, the implementation timeline, etc. The second describes student learning goals and objectives for each Core area. The relevant learning goals and objectives should be included on all syllabi for Core courses. 

    B. Double dipping:  Diane explained that Foundations courses and Explorations courses will not typically double dip.  (For example, courses in “Religion, Theology, and Culture,” even if they focus on “Race and Religion,” will not double dip with “Diversity” courses.)  However, Integrations courses (“Experiential Learning,” “Advanced Writing,” and “Pathways”) will double dip with other courses in the core or majors.  (For example, a course fulfilling the “Social Science” requirement might also fulfill the “Experiential Learning” requirement.)  She also noted that departmental courses for majors will frequently double dip with core courses. 

    C. Pathways:  Diane explained that most students will take four courses with a common theme to create a “Pathway” (Engineering students will take three). She provided some examples of Pathways that have been suggested by faculty.  She encouraged faculty to consult the website for more information on Pathways:    MACROBUTTON HtmlResAnchor www.scu.edu/core2009/upload/PathwaysInvitation032008.pdf

She will return at a later to date to provide an update on the WASC self study.  

Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.  

The meeting was adjourned at 5:10 p.m.

Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.
To:
Lucia Gilbert

From:
Ron Danielson

Re:
Second Life Cost and Use
Date:
March 19, 2008

You asked me to pull together information about the amount of the investment the university had made in acquiring and developing our island in Second Life. We paid for the initial acquisition and development of the island through a Technology Innovation Grant awarded to Mike Ballen, one of our Instructional Technology Media Specialists. We are paying for the on-going operational costs from the Media Services budget. The details of those amounts are:
Educational price for Santa Clara Island


$  1,000

Programming services for initial buildings


  15,000

First year’s maintenance




    1,800

Total start-up costs (TSC grant)



$17,800

Annual costs after first year (IS budget)


$  1,800

We already have a number of faculty who are actively engaged in projects in Second Life. These include:

· Kathy Aoki (Art) - wants to use SL as a way to exhibit student digital art; class created T-shirts for grand opening

· Buford Barr (Business) - interested in exploring corporate involvement in SL

· Terry Beers – wants to add avatar-illustrated scripts of California literature

· Marc Bousquet (English) - already had his students create machinimas (movies made in SL), will continue next quarter. These are on display in the outdoor amphitheater.

· Tim Healy (Engineering) - would like to build a virtual solar house in SL

· Phil Kesten (Physics) - wants to teach physics principles by building a virtual bowling alley

· Sharon Merritt (English) – currently using SL to present her students' digital stories (on big screen in outdoor amphitheater). She is also interested, along with Stephen Carroll, in creating a virtual Writing Center in the virtual Commons.

· Anja Rossinni (Biology) - has begun a virtual anatomy lab to teach muscles, bones, cell growth, heart & brain dissections.

· Bill Stover (Political Science) - wants to create trial simulations for his International Law class. 

· Irena Stefanova and Jill Pelletieri (Modern Languages) - want to explore possibilities for teaching conversational Spanish 

There are also twenty faculty signed up for a workshop about Second Life March 20.

Currently machinima by Marc Bousquest and Sharon Merritt’s students are showing in the outdoor amphitheater on the island, the faculty art show that was in de Saisset in November is in the gallery, copies of the California Legacy books are on display in the virtual information commons, the computers in the virtual commons show the library subject specialist’s research guides, and the Heafey Library has a reference desk in the commons.
